July 16, 2020 meeting of the Monroe County Highway Committee


Meeting called to order at 9:00 a.m. by Chairperson Sharon Folcey.

Members present: Sharon Folcey, David Pierce, Alan McCoy, Remy Gomez and Nodji VanWychen.
Members absent: 
Others present:  Office Manager – Becky Pitel, Highway Commissioner-David Ohnstad, County Administrator – Tina Osterberg, County Board Chair-Cedric Schnitzler, Town of Glendale Chair-Raye Walz and Town of Glendale Supervisor-Don Yahnke.
1.  Period of Public Comment – Town of Glendale Supervisor Don Yahnke inquired if he would be able to speak during the town road name signs discussion.
2. Last Meeting Minutes-Motion to approve the minutes of the June 18, 2020 regular meeting made by David Pierce, seconded by Alan McCoy.  All ayes, motion carried.
 3.
 Vouchers presented as follows:
 

Month Vouchers -
$270,411.98
4.  Town Road Name Signs (Discussion & Decision)

Highway Commissioner David Ohnstad explained that this resolution would amend the previous resolution.  We have estimated that there are approximately 1,754 town road name signs that exist in the county with an average cost per sign and hardware of $95 each.  Our current 2020 pricing of a 2x9 sign is $54.31 plus a 5% admin fee.  Ohnstad furthered to explain that there has been an argument made that the new signs don’t fit on old hardware.  Commissioner Ohnstad feels that the highway committee needs to decide if this is a reasonable public policy to forward to the Finance Committee.  Ohnstad stated that the question is after it is forwarded does the county have the means to pay for it.  David Pierce emphazied the amount of work that the Highway Department has put forth into this resolution.  Pierce feels that the costs may be able to be divided up differently and is aware of the status of the contingency fund.  County Administrator Tina Osterberg stated that Finance is estimating a $435k shortage is sales tax.   David Pierce suggested that the town road name sign replacement be a 2 year project.  Ms. Osterberg anticipates that next year’s budget will be even worse as Covid will still be into next year.  Mr. Yahnke stated that the original resolution stated that the county group is responsible and pointed out that the Highway Commissioner is also looking at charging installation for these signs.  Yahnke expressed that the Town of Glendale is already looking at a short fall even though this would benefit the towns.  Town of Glendale Chairman Raye Walz stated that he feels the county should absorb the cost of installation in the county road right of ways.  County Chairman Cedric Schnitzler stated that the Town of Sparta had inquired about new town road names signs that come on.  Normally the developer pays for these costs and they did not feel that it would be fair for the county to pay these costs.  Yahnke stated that they have been replacing signs as needed.  Ohnstad pointed out that those towns that interact with state highways are already getting billed for the installation.  Highway Committee Chair Sharon Folcey inquired if the signs have to be ordered at one time.  Ohnstad stated that the retroflectivity changed in 2012 but they gave a 5 year grace period.  At this time, we are already beyond the grace period.  Ohnstad stated that it is not necessarily an urgency by the end of this year or next.  Remy Gomez inquired if it would be better to do an inventory and work forward when compiling the 2022 budget.  Gomez also inquired if there is anything due to public safety that needs to be replaced right now.  David Pierce stated that he is hesitant to replace signs if the reflectivity does not last.  Yahnke inquired about the whole process.  Discussion arose as to whether or not the towns will have to pay for the hardware.  Ohnstad suggested that a fund be established for those that decide to get their signs done.  Gomez suggested getting a more accurate inventory as we need to gather more information.  Ohnstad stated that the only way to be certain is to inspect each sign.  Raye Walz suggested replacing all the signs and if it doesn’t need to be done then the town has an extra sign.  Ohnstad asked what methods the county would have to fund this project.  Osterberg suggested either taking it from the contingency fund or establish a non-lapsing fund that the funds get deposited into each year.  Chair Schnitzler feels that the county should get the project done.  Discussion arose about the percentage included for the signs and a sunset date.  Motion made by David Pierce to take $168k from the county contingency fund to put forth to this project with a sun setting date of December 31, 2023 and any funds left at that time would be returned to the contingency fund, seconded by Nodji VanWychen.  All ayes, motion carried.  Highway Commissioner Ohnstad will forward notes to Corporation Counsel Andy Kaftan to update the resolution.
5.  Standard Operating Policy 14-1 (Action)

This policy was already previously adopted on June 18, 2020.  Policy has been updated and just being presented for signatures.
6.  Resolution to Amend Ordinance (Action)

Chair Sharon Folcey clarified that the updated resolution would open up all county roads to all-terrain and utility terrain vehicles with the discretion that the Highway Commissioner can close roads as needed.  Resolution update was adopted last month, just being presented for signatures.
7.   Commissioner Report (Discussion)
· CTH M- had to repair a section of curb this last Saturday.  The grade is getting finished today and the paving should start on Monday.  Then the shoulders and pavement marking will follow.  The slopes are finished and most of the hydro seeding is done.
· Design for the CTH ET STP and safety enhancement are struggling along.  The final design will be done by November 1st with the approval of the WDOT.
· Design for CTH PP STP Interstate 90 and Highway 12 is coming along.  This is to be constructed in 2022 with a let date of August 2021.
· CTH PP high risk is scheduled to go next year.  We are anticipating a crack and chip seal, so it can settle down for the next year.  As well as centerline rumble strips, moving power poles and paving interior and exterior curbs in 3 locations.
· CTH N we are now waiting the official approval.  Osterberg is thinking we should know something in August.
· We are finishing CTH P west of Kendall for flood repairs.
· CTH U west of the Village of Norwalk needs to be finished to complete our Federal Highways reimbursement.
· Some residents on CTH B have brought forward a concern of a water channel.  Mead and Hunt has a recommendation on how to address these concerns.
· Kurt Schendel is retiring the end of the month.  We have an internal candidate that is very eager and has the ability to perform well in this position.
· Interviews for the Operations Assistants were yesterday and the department had some good candidate choices.
· Repairs on CTH BC are in process and we are working with the City of Sparta, Bob at Monroe County Land and some residents on the adjoining town roads to resolve issues.
· The first round of mowing is done on the county roads.
· We have some employees that are certified for spraying invasive weeds.  The University has not been able to do much with the inventory due to Covid.
· The design review committee will hopefully meet next week or so, maybe the 27th or the 28th.  CTH PP and the bridge on CTH U need to be reviewed by the committee.
8.  Set Next Month Meeting Date (Discussion & Decision)

August 20, 2020 at 9 a.m.  
9.  Future Agenda Items
Motion to adjourn at 11:08 a.m. by Nodji VanWychen, seconded by David Pierce.  All ayes, motion carried.
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